

volume twenty, number twenty

may 20, 1990

Good for Children

UNIVERSITY DEDICATES HERMAN B WELLS CENTER

resident Thomas Ehrlich, Chancellor Gerald L. Bepko, and Riley Memorial Associatin President Otto N. Frenzel III proudly joined other dignitaries May 19 on campus to dedicate the \$4.5 million Herman B Wells Center for Pediatric Research, Riley Memorial Hospital for Children, IU Medical Center. Alan Schwartz, M.D., alumni professor of pediatrics and director of section on pediatrics, hemotology/oncology, Washington University of St. Louis, gave the address. Honorary degrees were bestowed on Robert J. Haggerty, M.D., president of the William T. Grant Foundation and clinical professor of pediatrics, Cornell University Medical College; Frederick C. Battaglia, M.D., former chairman of the Dept. of Pediatrics, University of Colorado, and Earl B. Herr, Jr., executive vice president of Eli Lilly and Company. The facility continues a 74-year tradition by the Riley Memorial Association, which first gave Riley \$2,000 in 1926 for pediatric research, and is solely funding the Center. Richard L. Schreiner, M.D., chairman of pediatrics and Edwin L. Gresham Professor of Pediatrics, said the goal of the new Center is to be among the nation's top 20. "We have to be," he said, "for only the top centers will be on the receiving end of National Institutes of Health Funding." In addition to a major renovation, expansion for the Center will add 15 researchers who will direct major research in many fields. Already aboard is Dr. James A. Lemons, Hugh McK Landon Professor of Pediatrics and director of the Section of Neonatal/Perinatal Medicine, who directs perinatal metabolism research along with Dr. Scott Denne, director of the newly established Mead Johnson Mass Spectrometry Center, and a team of five other researchers.-M. Maxwell.



NICE NEIGHBORS THINK OF THE KIDS UP THE STREET We are all invited to a special jazz concert to benefit "the kids up the street," June 1, 6-10 p.m. at the Madame Walker Urban Life Center. This "Jazz on the Avenue" will benefit Riley Hospital for Children and features Larry Clark and Profile, The Brightwood Blues Band, The Pologenic Men and special guest Jim Washington. Tickets are \$8 advance, \$10 at the door and can be purchased now by calling the Walker, 236-2099. There will be a cash bar and food sales. Sponsors are Clem Tiggs, Jim Charrity, president of Charrity Publishing and Communications, and Sertoma of Eagle Creek.

GRANT FOR RESEARCH IN FETAL AND NEWBORN NUTRITION AND GROWIH GOES TO LEMONS

Just in time for the move into the new Herman B Wells Center for Pediatric Research, a \$250,000, five-year unrestricted Human Nutrition Research Grant from Bristol-Myers Squibb/Mead Johnson will support the investigations of James A. Lemons, M.D., mentioned above as one of the researchers in the new Center. For a decade, Dr. Lemons' work has focused on several issues regarding fetal growth retardation, the use of nutrients by premature babies compared to full-term infants, and rapid fetal growth, often seen in diabetic mothers. This grant complements an earlier award of \$250,000 from Mead Johnson Laboratories, a subsidiary of Bristol-Myers, which made possible the purchase of a mass spectrometer for metabolic research in human nutrition. Dr. Lemons said of these grants and the resulting research, "Ultimately those who benefit will be our children and our grandchildren." --P. Perry.

LAST WORD IN TYPEWRITERS, COPIERS AND MUCH MORE IN CEP EXPO '90

FAX machines, typewriters, copiers, microfilm reader/printers and more will be on display at the office equipment trade show, CEP EXPO '90, May 23, 9:30 a.m.-5:30 p.m. in University Place. Exhibits and demonstrations are free and will be offered by such manufacturers and distributors as Computer Microfilm Corp., CopyRite, Eastman Kodak Co., HPS Office Systems, Xerox, Remex Business Equipment Co., and Royal Office Systems, to mention a few. Sponsor is Campus Equipment Plus (CEP), located in Campus Services Building #4, 1830 W. 16th St.

HEIDELBERG'S STEINHAUSEN TO SPEAK ON CAMPUS

The Dept. of Physiology/Biophysics invites everyone to hear internationally recognized authority on blood flow in the kidney, Dr. Michael Steinhausen, present a seminar May 23 at 4 p.m. in MS 205. His presentation is entitled "Glomerular Microcirculation: Hormonal and Autoregulatory Control." Steinhausen, a professor of physiology at Heidelberg University, Federal Republic of Germany, will be on campus May 22-23, and is in the U.S. to receive an honorary doctor of science degree from the U. of Louisville. For more, call George Tanner, 4-8995.

NEWS 'N' NOTES FROM HERE 'N' THERE

"Self Reliance"--"A foolish consistency is the hobgoblin of little minds, adored by little statesmen and philosophers and divines. With constistency a great soul has simply nothing to do," wrote Ralph Waldo Emerson, philosopher/author, born May 25, 1882.

<u>DART</u>--Stephen R. Dunlop, M.D. and associates will present another in their series of Depression: Awareness Recognition and Treatment conferences June 21-22, 8 a.m.-5 p.m., University Place. To register, call Kathleen Captain, 4-1246.

Aqua Hints--The natatorium will be the site of the U.S. Water Fitness Association certification, June 23-24, with deadline for registration June 9. The class also offers new techniques and safety procedures for people interested and involved in water and fitness facilities. For fees and to register, call Julie McKenney, 4-6785.

Heads Up-The life of Dr. Willis Dew Gatch (1877-1962), surgeon, clinician, research, inventor of the Gatch Bed, forerunner to the adjustable hospital bed, will be discussed by Dr. J. Stanley Battersby, M.D. in the next meeting of the John Shaw Billings History of Medicine Society, May 21, 4 p.m., Emerson Hall, with refreshments at 3:30 p.m. All are welcome to hear the story of this surgeon who was hired in 1912 by Charles P. Emerson and stood in Emerson's place as dean of medicine went to the Orient in 1931. Dr. Battersby is the Willis D. Gatch Professor Emeritus of Surgery.

Forms or Fees--If you or your dependents plan to take advantage of the fee courtesy offered by IUPUI for credit courses, the bursar reminds us that the fee courtesy form must be submitted to Financial Aid in Cavanaugh Hall by June 1 for the fall semester and by Oct. 1 for the spring. The forms are available in the same office.

Off to Harvard—Timothy L. Langston, dean of student affairs, has been selected to attend the Harvard University Institute for Educational Management, July 7-Aug. 5.

SMALLEST BUSINESSES JOINING FORCES THROUGH CAMPUS PROGRAM

The special needs and good ideas of owners of small businesses—very small—with 15 or fewer employees will be the focus of a free public organizational meeting for the owners and people who want to be owners. The first of its kind here, the meeting is June 4 at 6 p.m. in the Ramada Inn-Downtown, and it will be the basis for forming the Central Indiana Small Business Coalition. It is sponsored by the Indianapolis Small Business Development Program at IUPUI, through a grant program with the U.S. Small Business Administration and the Div. of Continuing Studies, IUPUI. Norm Langhoff, special program coordinator for Continuing Studies, has spearheaded similar coalitions in Illinois and Missouri and will lead the "brainstorm" meeting. Mary Alice McCord, director of the program at IUPUI, one of 14 like it in the state, also is helping with the coalition. To register, or for more information, call Tonya Milam, 4-8200.

FAIRY TALE FOR THE FAMILY OPENS UNIVERSITY THEATRE SEASON

A fairy tale, "Fast of the Sun - West of the Moon," opens the 1990-91 IUPUI University Theatre season, Sept. 28 and 29. Also the Youth Theatre touring show, it goes on the road for a couple months and returns for holiday performances Dec. 7-8. Adult fare completes the season beginning with "The Bad Seed," Nov. 9-10 and Nov. 16-17. "Look Homeward, Angel," an adaptation of Wolfe's autobiographical novel, is first in the new year with performances Feb. 15-16, Feb. 22-23. The season wraps up next spring with the comedy "Coastal Disturbances," Apr. 12-13 and Apr. 19-20. The IUPUI Moving Company will dance the finale with a concert Apr. 26-27. Performances are in the Mary Cable Building Theatre. To book the touring play, call 4-0557.

MORE NEWS 'N' NOTES

<u>Remember</u>—While many cannot, many of us will take a holiday May 28 for observing Memorial Day, which is really May 30, but that day does not give us three in a row... Many offices will be closed and libraries will have special hours. Salute! to all those who stay on the job in hospitals, police cars, at the switchboards, in the labs.

<u>Need Diabetics</u>—-IU Hospitals is participating in a nationwide study of a new diabetic medication and needs volunteers more than 35 years old who control their diabetes with oral medication or insulin and have high cholesterol/high blood triglycerides. Call 630-6987.

Nice 'N' Easy—HydroFit, a deep water aqua-fitness class that provides aerobics without joint stress, is being offered at the natatorium, June 4-July 27, Monday and Wednesday at 5:30 p.m. The cost is \$20 and you must be able to swim in deep water. Call 4-6787.

Green Sheet/Calendar Note--Please be reminded that the Green Sheet goes on summer schedule in June, with bimonthly issues the first and third Sunday of the month-- through August. The deadline for items is at 5 p.m. the Tuesday before publication. Also, the Campus Calendar will be in the Green Sheet once a month through August. Calendar items should be sent separately to AO 109.

Handy Handbooks—Entry handbooks for the 1990 White River Park State Games are in more locations—Hook's Drug Stores, Marsh Supermarkets and Taco Bell. Or call 1-800-HI-FIVES.

HERRON SETS EXHIBITIONS FOR 1990-91

A time for the works of faculty, students and seniors is marked on the exhibition calendar at the Herron Gallery, Indianapolis Center for Contemporary Art. The works of other artists will be included, beginning with "Pitchblend and Plutonium: An Installation by Ann and George Page," Main Gallery, Aug. 31-Oct. 13. Next is "John L. Moore: New York," West Gallery, Sept. 14-Oct. 13. "Herron School of Art Faculty Exhibition--Part One" is Oct. 26-Nov. 17, with "...Part Two" set for Nov. 23-Dec. 15. First in the new year is "The Rhetoric of Painting: A Survey of Work by Mitchell Kane," Jan. 26-Mar. 2. The student exhibition is Mar. 15-Apr. 6, with the senior show set for Apr. 19-May 4. Finally, "Omnibus '91: Recent Work by Ten Mid-Career Artists from Indiana, Illinois, New York and California" is May 17-June 15.--S. Rogers.

A "CO-DEPENDENCY IN THE WORKPLACE" workshop is May 24, noon-4 p.m., in B/S 4095. The IUPUI Counseling Center is sponsoring the workshop that will explore how co-dependency manifests itself in the work setting and what can be done about it. Co-dependency is an unhealthy pattern of relating to others that stems from the compulsion to look outside oneself for one's own value, said Don Wakefield, director of the Center. He adds that co-dependent people often see to the needs of supervisors and co-workers over their own needs, which leads to feelings of helplessness and depression. Facilitators for the workshop are Kay Webb, marital and family therapist certified in addictions, and Diane Nelson, employee assistance counselor from GTE who has extensive experience in co-dependency work. The cost, which includes materials, is \$1 for students, \$5 for faculty and staff. To register, call 4-2548.

FINALLY...

...Military Science Professor Lt. Col. James C. Brandon brandished a ceremonial sword and cut to pieces a cake made in honor of the 17 young men and women who were commissioned as second lieutenants in the U.S. Army during the ninth annual Major General Willard Hanshew Military Ball recently held at Fort Benjamin Harrison. More than 150 new officers have been commissioned since the department and ROTC were established at IUPUI in 1980.

... Charles Barman, associate professor of education, was recently named the Distinguished Teacher Educator for Indiana by the Indiana Association of Colleges of Teacher Education.

...your budding young artists ages 7-13 who are interested in dance, drama, and visual art are invited to apply for the 1990 Youth-in-Arts Program at the Madame Walker Urban Life Center, June 18-July 7. For fees and more, call Deanna Benberry, 236-2099.

...parts of the Future Problem-Solving Bowl held May 13 on campus were filmed for a Cable News Network documentary about education in America that is scheduled to air sometime in June. The Bowl is a nationwide effort to encourage youngsters to think creatively and analytically. Fifty-three teams of young people participated in the Bowl that was sponsored by the IUPUI Honors Program, directed by Miriam Z. Langsam, and the Indiana Dept. of Education. The 15 winning teams are eligible to compete in international competition next month at Washington University in St. Louis, Mo.



WE NEED YOU TO HELP ELIMINATE DENTAL PROBLEMS

Volunteers needed for comparative studies of Oral Health Products

- Your teeth will be cleaned by a dentist or dental hygienist at no cost.
- Toothpaste and brushes will be supplied at no cost.
- After a 3-week test period, you will be asked to return for a brief dental examination. Those who complete this examination will receive \$10.00.
- If you are found to form dental calculus (or tartar), you will be invited to participate in a comparative study of tartar control products.

ORAL HEALTH RESEARCH INSTITUTE

415 LANSING STREET INDIANAPOLIS, IN 46202

For an appointment or further information, call: 274-8822 between the hours of 8:30 a.m. – 4:30 p.m.